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Picnic and Meeting at Trout Run 
Park 

 
 Want to learn about our TU chapter activities 
and conservation project updates, perhaps try out fly 
casting as a first-timer or sharpen your skills under 
the instruction of experienced fly fishers?  The pub-
lic is welcome to a picnic and outdoor meeting of the 
Susquehanna Chapter of Trout Unlimited at Trout 
Run Park on Wednesday, September 13th. Several 
rod and reel outfits will be available for those to use 
who do not have them.  You can also observe the 
fishing platform on Lycoming Creek constructed by 
our members and some of the habitat structures 
placed along the stream to create fish habitat and 
control bank erosion.  Free first-time TU member-
ships will be available for those in attendance. 
 Meet, greet and demos will begin at 5:30 p.m. 
at the Trout Run Park pavilion followed by a  picnic 

with hot dogs, corn on the cob and drinks provided.  

Participants can bring some desserts or side dishes to 

share.  A map and directions on how to get there 
from Williamsport can be found on the link to 
Google Maps at Trout Run Park - Google Maps or as 

found below and on the Susquehanna TU website at 
https://susquehannatu.com.  

Photo by Susquehanna Chapter of Trout 
Unlimited 

Photo by Susquehanna Chapter of Trout Unlimited 

https://www.google.com/maps/place/Trout+Run+Park/@41.3718766,-77.065992,15z/data=!4m6!3m5!1s0x89cfb1ba32a8fdf5:0x4350255138612f4b!8m2!3d41.3779795!4d-77.0641395!16s%2Fg%2F11j2w0klww?entry=ttu
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Chapter meetings are held on the 2nd Wednesday of each month 
(unless otherwise noted) and are always free and open to the public and 
begin at 7:00 pm . Meetings are held at the Covenant Central Presby-
terian Church, 807 W 4th St, Williamsport, PA 17701,  in the  Fel-
lowship  Hall (unless otherwise noted).  Parking is at the rear of the 
Church and enter off of Campbell Street. 
 

No meetings are held in May, June, July, August or December 

Our Official Newsletter 
The Susquehanna Ripples is the official newsletter of the Susque-
hanna Chapter of Trout Unlimited.  It is published 8 times a year: Jan-
uary, February, March, April, June/July, September, October, and No-
vember.  Please consider submitting something of interest to our read-
ers; a story, stream report, recipe, photograph, gear review, etc.  Sub-
missions received will be placed in the next available issue.  All sub-
missions can be sent to susquehannatu@gmail.com / 
boblbaker@comcast.net. 

Chapter Contacts 
 

President 
Walt Nicholson 

Walt.nicholson10@gmail.com 
 

Vice President 
Jim Latini 

17ftkayak@gmail.com 
 

Secretary 
Kevin McJunkin 

kevinmcjunkin@comcast.net 
  

Treasurer 
Bob Baker 

boblbaker@comcast.net 
 

Board of Directors 
Gary Hockenberry (2023) 

Bill Worobec (2023) 
Dave Craig  (2024) 
John Kolb (2024) 

Steve Martin (2025) 
Joe Radley (2025) 

 
Chapter Advisor 

Steve Szoke 
 

Past President 
Charles Knowlden 

 
Conservation/Legislative Affairs Chair 

Dave Walters 
 

Membership 
Bob Baker 

 
Service Partnership Coordinator 

Charles Knowlden 
cjknow@comcast.net 

(570)971-1296   
 

Youth Committee 
Gary Hockenberry, Adult Leader 

(ghock26@gmail.com) 
Wes Harvey Co Chair 

Carter Hockenberry Co Chair 
Asher Ulmer 

 
Newsletter Editor/Webmaster 

  Bob Baker 
boblbaker@comcast.net 

 
Web page: susquehannatu.com   

Email: susquehanntu@gmail.com   
 

 
 

"Fish On" at my happy place 
June 7th evening rise with the Canadian fire 

smoke . 
Photo by WCO Jeremy Yohe of Steve Szoke 

Submitted by Steve Szoke 

mailto:susquehannatu@gmail.com
mailto:boblbaker@comcast.net
https://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.iconfinder.com%2Ficons%2F483484%2Ffacebook_logo_media_multimedia_network_social_icon&psig=AOvVaw0r6Crf4z1c_V092cNFMyPo&ust=1520350594226640
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Veterans Service Program Report 
By:  Charles Knowlden 

     
    On August 28, 2023, Walt Nicholson and I attended a Veteran’s Expo sponsored by the Ly-
coming – Clinton Counties Veterans Coalition at Penn College in Williamsport.  The purpose of 
the Expo was to highlight opportunities for veterans in our area.  Susquehanna TU was one of 
about thirty organizations and agencies that provide benefits for veterans and their families 
which participated in the Expo.  Walt had a fly tying demonstration and I did a rod building dis-
play.  I will say that although it was not very well attended, a couple veterans took information 
from us.  Hopefully we will hear from them in the future.  Following the Expo, there was a roundtable discussion 
where the government agencies were able to answer questions posed by the veterans concerning benefits that they 
were eligible to receive.  The best result from this afternoon was that other organizations and agencies were informed 
about the opportunities available to veterans and will be able to refer veterans to each other according to their needs 
and desires.  One veteran who was in attendance with his wife seemed really interested and his wife encouraged him 
to contact us as she said to me, ”He needs a hobby.” 
     On my last trip to Maine, Dave Fratello, a navy veteran who is now living in Maine, built a beautiful fly rod with 
one of our kits.  It was a kit that I had ordered for another veteran locally who backed out for health reasons.  Dave is 
a husband and father of four girls ages 9, 6, 4 and 1.  He is an IT employee of the power company in Bangor, Maine.  
Growing up in Virginia, he fished a lot when he was younger but hasn’t had much of a chance in recent years with 
family and work obligations. He does get a chance to spend weekends at a friend’s camp on Moosehead Lake which 
is where I met him a couple of years ago.  He showed a lot of interest in fishing as we got to know each other.  We 
talked a lot about fishing and conservation.  The power companies in Maine are working with organizations like TU 
to redirect their sources of power from hydroelectric dams that have impeded the natural migration of Salmon and 
Trout to and from their spawning areas.  If you read the Trout Magazine, there have been articles about how the dams 
on the lower Kennebec River are being decommissioned and removed to allow this migration to resume.  Since his 
profession is directly involved with reorganization of the power structure, I am glad to see that he is recognizing the 
importance of the conservation and recreation aspects of the operation. 
     I have ordered and received three more fly rod kits from Lure Parts, Inc.  There are one four piece rod and two 
three piece rods available from that order.  We have also received a donation of two piece rod blanks that I will order 
handles and guides for when we have more veterans or first responders requesting them.  Almost all of the partici-
pants in our program have been word of mouth.  If any of you know anyone who might want to construct a rod, talk 
to them and let them know what we have available.  I purchased some rod building equipment and it has significantly 
reduced the time it takes to assemble a fly rod.  Four to six hours seems to be the average with a maximum of eight 
hours with little skill or experience.  Have interested persons contact me at:  (570)971-1296 or cjknow@comcast.net . 

Dave Fratello working on 
his rod.  Photo by Charles 
Knowlden 

Dave Fratello working on 
his rod.  Photo by Charles 
Knowlden 

mailto:cjknow@comcast.net
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Stream Etiquette Crucial to Maintaining 
Public Access and Enjoyable Fishing 

By Walt Nicholson 
 

     Following the recent COVID period when “nature 
bathing” was discovered by more people as a way to 
beat the lock-downs, there has been a resulting surge in 
outdoor recreation including kayaking, bicycle rail trails, 
mountain biking, hiking, cliff jumping, and now expand-
ed ATV trails penetrating the “Pennsylvania Wilds.”  
Combined with the ability of social media to instantly 
broadcast information and publicity about special recre-
ational locations, this trend has had an unintended con-
sequence of creating the potential for degradation of the 
nature experiences and qualities of the very environmen-
tal attributes, public access opportunities, and attractive-
ness of our wonderful northcentral PA woods and 
streams that people held dear and drew them to those 
areas.  
     Our trout fishing opportunities are also beginning to 
suffer from the same recent trends.  The PA Fish & Boat 
Commission (PFBC) Keystone Select stocked waters 
program and a similar trophy brown trout project on 
Pine Creek near Slate Run have highlighted the ability 
of such programs to draw increasingly large numbers of 
anglers to our area. Fishing over good populations of 
gorgeous hard-fighting rainbow and brown trout on 
beautiful mountain streams has now been recognized by 
our state bureaucrats and legislators for its potential to 
create a destination tourism recreation economy busi-
ness.  While these programs are being recognized for 
their potential to increase fishing license sales and local 
commercial cash flows, serious thought must also be 
given to dealing with the very real potential for negative 
impacts they will produce. 0ur ability to fish many of 
these most popular local trout waters and enjoy a quiet 
day out on the stream is threatened by the consequences 
of overuse and poor etiquette by increasing numbers of 
anglers. 
     We all need to do our part to help maintain access to 
private properties now open to fishing and being re-
spectful to private landowners and other anglers on both 
private and public areas while we enjoy our day on the 
stream. The following article found on the website of the 
CrossCurrents fishing shop in Montana is a spot-on dis-
cussion of proper angler behavior that we all need to 
take to heart.  With permission and some editing for 
Pennsylvania conditions, here it is: 
     It used to be that most new anglers were gradually 
introduced to the sport of stream fishing by a family 
member or friend who had a fishing background, and 
various rules of behavior would be acquired over time 
and adhered to as a matter of course.  Nowadays, we 
welcome many adult newcomers to the sport with no 
tradition to rely on for guidance, so streamside misun-
derstandings can easily arise. 
     The rules of streamside behavior are few and easily 
observed.  Mostly they revolve around common sense, 
courtesy and consideration of others sharing the stream. 
A section of water belongs to the first person fishing 

it.  It is inconsiderate to crowd him/her, and just “how 
close” an approach is permissible is an obvious varia-
ble. A slow moving or stationary angler has every right 
to remain just where he is (although it is common eti-
quette on some large popular pools for anglers to rotate 
down through the pool by stepping down after a few 
casts).  If you are moving, leave the water and walk 
around, if possible out of sight of the fish, being certain 
not to disturb his/her fishing or the water being 
worked.  In a similar vein, an angler may be resting a 
pool or planning the next move.  It is still his/her water, 
and you should not jump in without permission.  
     An angler working in an upstream direction general-
ly has the right of way over someone coming down-
stream.  Wading upstream against the current forces 
you to move slowly, cover less water and you are ap-
proaching the fish from behind.  The angler working in 
a downstream direction, such as in spin fishing or 
streamer fishing, covers more river quickly, and has the 
potential to disturb more water, i.e. careless wading 
could send silt or debris washing downstream and long 
downstream casts can alarm fish someone downstream 
is working over. [Once disturbed, wild brook and brown 
trout on smaller, clear streams may not return to their 
feeding positions for hours unless there is a very heavy 
“hatch” of food going on and the fish are very focused 
on it.] 
     Many streams flow through private property.  Recog-
nize that access across that land is a privilege, not a 
right.  Respect private property.  If unsure about access, 
ask the landowner politely.  On farm properties, don’t 
trample crops, disturb livestock, or leave gates 
open.  Leave no litter at stream side.  In fact, get in the 
habit of picking up discarded monofilament, cans and 
other trash, and carry them out to be discarded proper-
ly.  
     Recognize that skilled anglers and/or heavy fishing 
pressure with excessively liberal limits can greatly re-
duce the available fish populations in any stream unless 
voluntary restraint is practiced.  A legal limit is not a 
quota, let your fishing motto be – “limit your kill, don’t 
kill your limit.”  Orvis and CrossCurrents encourages a 
catch and release philosophy of angling, allowing fish to 
mature, reproduce, and live to challenge other anglers 
in the future. [The PA Fish & Boat Commission has dis-
continued stocking of our state fish, the brook trout, so 
anglers should think seriously of returning them un-
harmed to the water to perpetuate the wild strain.]  
Montana is unique in that it has not stocked any river or 
stream with hatchery fish since the late 1960’s. It relies 
solely on wild trout to produce more wild trout.  So the 
fish in the river today have the awesome responsibility 
of perpetuating the species.  Therefore, it should be our 
awesome responsibility to protect those wild trout and 
their habitats so they have the best chance to make lots 
of strong, healthy fish in future!   
 

Continued on next page 
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Stream Etiquette Continued 
 
     A few years ago, the hunting of big game 
animals on “game farms” in Montana was 
outlawed with the understanding that there is 
a difference between wild animals and 
“domesticated” versions of those ani-
mals.  We have a fair chase ethic with hunting 
wild animals – we too should have a fair 
chase ethic with fishing for wild trout. 
     Multiple recreational uses of streams are 
common.  We may share the resource with 
tubers, canoes, drift boats, rafts and other 
float crafts.  It is the responsibility of the 
floater to recognize that the wade angler has 
established a position before the boat floated 
into view.  The floater should try to pass be-
hind the angler.  If the space doesn’t permit 
this, the floater should float by quietly and 
with minimum disturbance.  [Polite communi-
cation by both the rower and wader is always 
a help in this circumstance, thereby avoiding 
many of the contentious issues that surround 
the hotly debated “Row vs. Wade” on our 
rivers!] 
     In summary, behave on the stream towards 
other anglers, as you would like them to be-
have towards you.  Welcome to the wonderful 
world of fishing and have fun! 

Tall and True submitted by Kevin McJunkin 
and used with permission from Bob Rinn’s 
daughter Melanie. Kevin added The "Great 
Debater” (misspelled in the column) is Justice 
Baum, a former SCTU member. Bob had 
nicknames for all of his friends and their 
spouses. 

Trout Season Again 
 
     The extended trout season began on Sep-
tember 5. 
     Only stocked trout waters are open to har-
vest during this period, and the daily limit is 
three combined species.  Additional regula-
tions may apply. 
     See the summary book for more infor-
mation:  https://ow.ly/NLMW50PAvmq  

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FNLMW50PAvmq%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1TeHxMSiKMXN5Lriiija5IwNCDed6qBWzuDsVW_u_Kxf4hZxTq59nwiVg&h=AT3hF6h7aBhutCFxEIn3CFT4TU3mxVRWfvGs8oQlAJ_OiR7RbUHQUIIIJ8rsVGZBl0CuID951LpMfrBVaGnJpOUdK-2EU-NMEEq6mLBQa69Ps1VImOH1iGM
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Is a 7-inch trout too small to keep in 
Pennsylvania? 

 
By Bob Pennell 
July 25, 2023 

 
     The Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission is stud-
ying whether or not to raise the minimum size for trout 
that anglers can keep. Most stocked trout, like this rain-
bow, average 10 to 11-inches long. The minimum size 
to creel is 7-inches long. A change in the regulation may 
help young wild trout grow to a larger size. 
     Since 1983, the minimum size for trout, found in 
public waterways, to be kept has been 7 inches. 
     In an effort to protect young, wild trout, the agency is 
undergoing a study to see if the minimum size should be 
increased. 
     During the regular trout season, which starts the first 
Saturday of April and runs through Labor Day, anglers 
are permitted to keep five trout that are at least 7 inches 
long. During the extended season, the day after Labor 
Day through the third Sunday in February, the creel lim-
it is reduced to three trout with the same 7-inch mini-
mum size. 
     “A thorough review of the biological and social data 
is needed,” David Nihart, chief of fisheries management 
for the Fish and Boat Commission, said during a June 27 
Fisheries and Hatcheries Committee meeting. 
     The agency has been collecting data on streams for 
decades, and staff members can access that information 
to review distribution sizes of stocked fish as well as 
looking into wild trout numbers and sizes. 
     This spring, when the agency conducted a survey 
with anglers, one of the questions involved the mini-
mum size and creel limits. The rough draft of the survey 
results is still being reviewed by agency staff members. 
     “It’s premature at this point to say what we learned in 
regards to these specific questions,” Nihart said. The last 
similar survey was done in 2007. 
     The staff is planning a boots-on-the-ground survey of 
anglers on different waterways in 2024 that will include 
the minimum size and creel limit for trout. 
     The Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission stocks 
brown trout that average 10-11 inches in length for pub-
lic waterways. 
     The agency will be reviewing how an increase on the 
minimum size will impact fish stocked by the agencies, 
its cooperative sportsmen group partner hatcheries and 
private stockings. 
     Dan Pastore, fish commissioner from Erie County 
serving the first district, said the reports on the state’s 
hatcheries reveals the stocked trout are “significantly 
larger than 7 inches, and my understanding is that most 
co-op (nurseries) stock larger fish, around 9 inches. The 
question really is: If we and the co-ops are stocking fish 
significantly larger than 7 inches but we are allowing 
you to take a fish just over 7 inches, we’re effectively 
authorizing the harvesting of wild trout.” 

     Pastore said it will have to be a policy decision 
whether the agency wants to allow the harvesting of 
wild trout in that size limit. 
     “If we were to go with a size increase, it would be 
intended to protect additional wild trout, but it would 
also have implication to our stocked program,” Kris 
Kuhn, director of the Bureau of Fisheries for the agency, 
said. 
     The vast majority of the wild brook trout in the state 
are under 9 inches. 
     “We’re going to look at data that supports an 8-inch 
limit and data that would inform a decision on 8 and 9 
inches,” Kuhn said. If the minimum size is changed to 9, 
most wild brook would be catch and release. 
     The average length of a stocked trout from the agen-
cy’s hatcheries is between 10 and 11 inches long, but 
some trout are smaller. 
     “In looking at sizes of fish that were stocked in re-
cent years, the vast majority of those are greater than 10 
inches. A minimum size of 9 inches would not be prob-
lematic on the surface. However, we need a better un-
derstanding of how many fish are stocked below 9 inch-
es, there would be very few. But we can’t be in the busi-
ness of stocking trout less than the minimum size. The 
stocked trout program is intended to be a put-and-take 
fishery,” Kuhn explained. 
     The agency is planning an in-depth multifaceted 
evaluation through 2024. Afterwards, the staff will pre-
sent its findings to the agency’s Fisheries and Hatcheries 
Committee for consideration. 
     “We’re just starting to consider this in detail,” Kuhn 
said. “We have a lot more work to do to make an in-
formed recommendation to the board based on sound 
science.” 
 
The above article was taken from the PATU website at 
https://patrout.org/index.php/about-us/news-and-notes/. 
 
Bob Pennell is an active member of the Doc Fritchey 
Chapter and served as a long time Secretary for PATU,  
and web editor. 

https://patrout.org/index.php/2023/07/25/is-a-7-inch-trout-too-small-to-keep-in-pennsylvania/
https://patrout.org/index.php/2023/07/25/is-a-7-inch-trout-too-small-to-keep-in-pennsylvania/
https://patrout.org/index.php/about-us/news-and-notes/
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Upcoming Hunting Seasons 

Hunting is 
permitted on 
the following 

Sunday’s 



 
Since 1964, the core mission of our Chapter is to work to make positive contributions to the protection,  

conservation and restoration of our Coldwater fisheries and their watersheds  of  North Central Pennsylvania 
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